# Taking Action to Protect Children in Escalating Conflict and Crises: Armed Violence, Climate Shocks, and Displacement



BACKGROUND PAPER FOR THE 2024 ANNUAL MEETING FOR CHILD PROTECTION IN HUMANITARIAN ACTION



#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

This Background Papers aims to support the upcoming discussions during the 2024 Annual Meeting for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action. Based upon over 300 responses to the Annual Meeting Theme Survey, this year's theme focuses on protecting children in escalating conflict and crises.

This paper was researched and written by Mara Tissera Luna. Critical inputs and feedback were provided by key individuals, including Yvonne Agengo, Marina Capriola, Elspeth Chapman, Valentina Duque, Kendra Gregson, Elena Giannini, Camilla Jones, Elenora Mansi, Hani Mansourian, Amanda Louise Melville, Domenico di Nuzzo, Raniere Pontes, and Payman Shamsian.

Suggested citation: The Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action, Taking Action to Protect Children in Escalating Conflict and Crises: Armed Violence, Climate Shocks, and Displacement (2024).

Licence: This document is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0. It is attributed to the Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action (The Alliance).



For more information on the Alliance's work and joining the network, please visit <a href="www.alliancecpha.org">www.alliancecpha.org</a> or contact us directly: <a href="mailto:info@alliancecpha.org">info@alliancecpha.org</a>.

Cover Photo: UNICEF/UN0854849/Urdaneta

Designed by: Affari Project



# Taking Action to Protect Children in Escalating Conflict and Crises: Armed Violence, Climate Shocks, and Displacement

#### **Overview Table of Contents**

1.	The Impact on Children of Escalating Conflict and Crises Around the World	-4
2.	Worsening Armed Violence and Conflict  Deteriorating Security Conditions in LAC	-5 <b>-6</b>
3.	Rising Climate-Induced Crises and Associated Child Protection Risks  Climate-Induced Child Displacement in the LAC region————————————————————————————————————	-8 <b>-9</b>
4.	Escalating Forced Displacement Crises ———————————————————————————————————	
5.	Questions to Prepare for the 2024 Annual Meeting for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action ————————————————————————————————————	12
6.	Endnotes	13

# The Impact on Children of Escalating Conflict and Crises Around the World

In recent years, there has been a troubling rise in the number and severity of humanitarian crises, leading to more children experiencing different forms of violence, abuse, and exploitation. There has been a 40% increase in conflict from 2020 to 2023.¹ The past two years have seen the most conflicts ever since the end of the Second World War,² and the percentage of children living in conflict zones worldwide has nearly tripled, rising from less than 5% in 1990 to over 14% in 2019.³ In 2023, a record 400 million children (one in six) lived in conflict settings and faced severe violations such as killing, maiming, and sexual violence, amongst others.⁴ Climate change has become the biggest driver of the increase in humanitarian crises, with extreme weather events now eight times more frequent than 20 years ago.⁵ In 2023, the number of forcibly displaced people globally reached a record high of over 114 million people,⁶ including 43.3 million children (or 40%) due to violence, climate-induced disasters, or both.⁵

During economic crises, armed conflict, and in forced displacement settings, risk factors of harm are heightened, while protective factors in a child's ecosystem are weakened or eroded, leading to increased vulnerability and risk of harm. This is often combined with a lack of or limited availability of protection services. Many times, the threats to children's safety stem from a combination of factors, such as armed violence, political unrest, economic downturns, and both natural and human-caused disasters. The cumulative effects of the climate crisis are exacerbating pre-existing crises.<sup>8</sup>

Stretched thin and facing reduced funding from donors, in part because of the global economic downturn, the humanitarian system is struggling to meet the growing need for child protection in crisis situations. In 2022, around 22.4 million children and their caregivers in humanitarian settings were targeted for child protection services requiring funding of nearly \$795 million. However, governments only funded 19% of the needs, leaving nearly 18 million boys, girls and caregivers without protection and assistance. Funding shortfalls in 2023 and the beginning of 2024 leave populations in need vulnerable worldwide: Despite a slight increase in funding for protection in 2023, 86% of Protection Cluster operations were less than 50% funded. Besides this, the current humanitarian framework, including for child protection in humanitarian action, was originally established in the middle of the 20th century to address short-term humanitarian crises and emergencies. While in the past few decades, conflicts, displacement, and natural disasters have become protracted, long-term challenges for which the existing system is not fully equipped.

Over the past few years, the Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) region has seen a rise in humanitarian contexts. New child protection challenges, including increased violence from criminal groups and gangs, are compounded by deep-seated socio-economic and gender inequality, and governments' limited ability to tackle these structural issues effectively and sustainably. Record numbers of children are moving across the Americas. In 2022, there were 21.5 million forcibly displaced and stateless people across The Americas, a 66% rise since 2019. In 2023, 520,085 people on the move heading towards the US-Mexico border traversed the Darien Gap, which represents a 400% increase from 2021, including an increasing number of unaccompanied and separated children. In Since 2014, 7.7 million Venezuelans have fled the country, including 3.8 million children, with a 77.5% increase since 2019, becoming the largest displacement crisis worldwide. The region has also struggled to rebound from the economic downturn caused by COVID-19. The UN's Global Humanitarian Overviews of 2022 and 2023 underscored the need to reassess international aid in the region, given the significant worsening of economic crises, increasing climate change impacts (particularly in rural areas), and rising violence increasing protection risks for children and women, especially those from Indigenous and Afro-descendent communities.

# 2. Worsening Armed Violence and Conflict<sup>25</sup>

There's been a 40% increase in conflict from 2020 to 2023.<sup>26</sup> The past two years have seen the most conflicts ever since the end of the Second World War,<sup>27</sup> and the percentage of children living in conflict zones worldwide has nearly tripled from less than 5% in 1990 to over 14% in 2019.<sup>28</sup> Approximately 400 million children (one in every six) live in conflict-stricken areas, including in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Afghanistan, Burkina Faso, Nigeria, Somalia, Syria, Ukraine, Israel and the State of Palestine, and Yemen.<sup>29</sup> In its last 2023 report<sup>30</sup> covering January–December 2022, the UN Secretary-General highlights 27,180 verified grave violations against children, the highest-ever number reported. The toll on children is alarming, with increased recruitment and use of children by armed forces and armed groups, killing and maiming, along with abductions and sexual violence.<sup>31</sup>

## ESCALATING VIOLENCE IN THE GAZA STRIP AND THE WEST BANK

The current war in Gaza is the deadliest conflict for children in recent times. In the first month alone, 10 times more children were killed in Gaza than in the entire first year of the war in Ukraine. Children and their families have nowhere safe to go as Israel continues to bomb previously declared safe areas. Children are being maimed and suffering physical injuries, with little option for medical care or treatment. More than 10 children a day lose a limb with lifelong consequences for their physical and mental health. All children in Gaza are highly food insecure and at risk of famine. Three months of constant bombardment and restrictions on aid entering Gaza have created the conditions for an exponential rise in malnutrition, with extremely limited access to food and water. The suspension of funding in January 2024 by the main donor countries to the United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA), which is the primary source of aid for millions of Palestinians in Gaza and surrounding areas, poses a significant risk to the lives of Palestinians in these regions.



The security situation has dramatically deteriorated in the central Sahel states of Burkina Faso, Mali, and Niger (all of which are currently ruled by military juntas), with civilian deaths rising by over 18% in 2023. <sup>36</sup> 16,8 million people, including 10 million children, <sup>37</sup> are in need of humanitarian assistance across the three countries. <sup>38</sup> Children have died from gunshots, explosives, or during village attacks; hundreds, especially girls, have been abducted. <sup>39</sup> By 2024, almost 6 million Ukrainians have sought refuge abroad, including 1.9 million children, and 3.7 million people remain internally displaced. <sup>40</sup> The Ukrainian government has reported that more than 19,500 children have been abducted by Russia since the war began. <sup>41</sup> 6.5 million Syrians have been forced to flee their country since 2011. <sup>42</sup> A generation of young Syrians is considered at risk of developmental and health issues due to their exposure to trauma and toxic stress. <sup>43</sup>

Growing up in increasingly violent environments is affecting children's well-being and mental and physical health.<sup>44</sup> High levels of exposure to violence can lead to disability, developmental delay, malnutrition, post-traumatic stress, and emotional and behavioural disorders in the long term.<sup>45</sup> Essential services and infrastructure that children depend on to survive and thrive, including hospitals and schools, are being attacked or used for military purposes, and lifesaving humanitarian assistance is being deliberately denied. Children in armed conflicts are also exposed to sexual violence.<sup>46</sup> This is while across many countries, traditional societal norms, practices and behaviours about masculinity and sex (e.g., victim-blaming, anti-LGBTQI+ attitudes, rigid patriarchal systems), and lack of specialised services,<sup>47</sup> discourage child survivors from reporting their aggressors and seeking help.<sup>48</sup>

The number of children recruited and used by armed forces and armed groups is also rising. Since 2018, the UN Security Council has consistently reported that recruitment and use of children by armed forces and armed groups is one of the top two most commonly reported and verified cases, with 2022 seeing a 20% increase in verified cases in comparison to 2021. Beyond coercion, many children are pushed to join armed forces and armed groups as a survival mechanism, see especially in areas characterised by structural inequity, lack of educational or livelihood opportunities, and the absence of basic services like healthcare.





#### **Deteriorating Security Conditions in LAC**

Rising violence by gangs, criminal organisations, and armed groups poses increasing risks for children and compounds already high levels of violence against children. The LAC region has the highest homicide rate for those under 18 years of age worldwide (four times higher than the global average),<sup>52</sup> and homicide has been the leading cause of death for boys and a major cause for girls in the Americas between 2000 and 2019.<sup>53</sup> In many contexts across the region, historically marginalised groups such as rural Indigenous<sup>54</sup> and Afro-descendant communities,<sup>55</sup> or children living in neighbourhoods where

armed violence and poverty are prevalent<sup>56</sup> disproportionately suffer from higher levels of violence.<sup>57</sup> The main drivers for high levels of violence in the region are the severe socioeconomic inequalities, which rank among the highest globally,<sup>58</sup> high levels of labour informality and precarity,<sup>59</sup> the dominant patriarchal culture, organised crime, gang violence, urban marginalisation, the proliferation of small arms and light weapons, and 'mano dura' (iron fist) security policies.<sup>60</sup> The past few years have seen rising homicide rates connected to tensions between criminal groups involved in trafficking in persons or drug trafficking in several South American countries previously considered safe, such as Ecuador,<sup>61</sup> (where homicidal violence rose by roughly 407% between 2016 and 2022),<sup>62</sup> some parts of Argentina, Uruguay, and Chile,<sup>63</sup> and in some small Caribbean nations.<sup>64</sup> In Haiti, the number of homicides increased by 62% and kidnappings by 178% between 2019 and 2022 as heavily armed gangs and organised criminal organisations expanded their control over large swathes of the country.<sup>65</sup>

# VIOLENCE BY ARMED FORCES IN COLOMBIA

In 2023, Colombia was ranked as one of the most neglected displacement crises worldwide due to the continuation of the 60-year-old armed conflict, the ongoing Venezuelan refugee and migrant crisis, and the impact of climate change and extreme weather events. 66 Since the 2016 Peace Accord, the fragmentation of large armed groups has led to the emergence of many local factions fighting for control over illegal businesses and trafficking channels. 67 Colombia's most isolated and unprotected citizens, including rural women and children belonging to Afro-Colombian, Black,



Raizal, Palenquera and Indigenous communities, are among the primary victims.<sup>68</sup> Children are compelled to join armed groups due to the absence of educational opportunities, economic necessity, or to flee from violence in their homes.<sup>69</sup> A Colombian practitioner explains, "children living in rural areas, sometimes seven or eight hours away from the urban centres, are very vulnerable to forced recruitment [...] In many cases, non-state armed forces promise to give children a better material life and the opportunity to work. Many children join them as a survival mechanism. Children who have been recruited and used by armed forces have suffered from physical violence, sexual violence, sexual exploitation, and labour exploitation in illegal activities."<sup>70</sup>



# 3. Rising Climate-Induced Crises and Associated Child Protection Risks

Climate-related disasters are rising sharply.<sup>71</sup> Climate change has become the biggest driver of the increase in humanitarian crises, with extreme weather events now eight times more frequent than 20 years ago.<sup>72</sup> Around 1 billion children are at high risk of being affected by the climate crisis. Of these, 820 million (over one-third of the world's children) are highly exposed to heatwaves, 400 million (nearly 1 in 6) to cyclones, 330 million (1 in 7) to river flooding, 240 million (1 in 10) to coastal flooding, and 920 million (over one third) to a lack of water.<sup>73</sup>

The increased frequency and intensity of extreme weather events that disrupt livelihoods amplify the risk of violence against children<sup>74</sup> because they compound existing vulnerabilities for children, families, and communities already experiencing adversities.<sup>75</sup> The climate crisis strains local systems, increases stress on families and communities, and has led to public health emergencies, heightened risks of armed conflict, forced displacement, and disruptions in critical health and social services.<sup>76</sup> Climate change also leads to the escalation of tensions between pastoralists and farmers, which are exploited by armed groups and traffickers.<sup>77</sup>

Economic vulnerability stemming from lack of livelihood opportunities and food insecurity is correlated with higher levels of trafficking, child labour, neglect, psychosocial distress, physical and emotional maltreatment, child marriage, female genital mutilation (FGM), and family separation.<sup>78</sup> For example, at the start of 2024, thirteen of the twenty-six countries with humanitarian response plans are categorised as facing the highest risk from the effects of climate change.<sup>79</sup> Among these, ten countries also have the highest adolescent birth rates, ranking within the top twenty globally; twelve are among the twenty countries with the most severe rates of child marriage; and five are listed among the top twenty for the highest rates of intimate partner violence.<sup>80,81</sup> In the Horn of Africa, drought and food insecurity affecting 49 million people<sup>82</sup> has driven school drop-outs and increased child marriage; with estimates suggesting child marriage has doubled, and FGM has risen by 27% in hardest-hit areas of Ethiopia.<sup>83</sup>

#### Climate-Induced Child Displacement in the LAC region

It is estimated that 32.6 million people worldwide were internally displaced by climate change, and natural and man-made disasters in 2023, a 45% increase since 2021.<sup>84</sup> This includes 1.4 million in Latin America and the Caribbean, doubling since 2013.<sup>85</sup> Children displaced due to climate change and disasters face the risk of losing ties to social networks and family and struggle to access education, healthcare, and social services, which diminishes their resilience to deal with climate change effects.<sup>86</sup> In the Caribbean, climate change and natural and man-made disasters have displaced over 6.6 million people from 2008 to 2017.<sup>87</sup> Increasing extreme weather events, alongside rising sea levels and droughts, are increasingly impacting food insecurity,<sup>88</sup> a driver of child protection concerns.<sup>89</sup>

# CHILD DISPLACEMENT AND MIGRATION FROM GUATEMALA'S HIGHLANDS

Guatemala ranks as one of the most vulnerable countries to the climate crisis in Latin America. Its acute susceptibility increases the impact of food insecurity and decreased water resources, especially due to its location in the Dry Corridor of Central America.90 The situation has led to an increased food security crisis, especially in the western regions.91 Internal displacement to large cities and mass migration to the U.S. from underserved rural, majority Indigenous areas is a common survival mechanism that disrupts the family structure and identity of communities.92 Over 55% of the children who are returned to their home communities after having migrated are Indigenous, predominantly Mam and K'iche' children from the western regions, and have experienced violence and significant racism during their journey to the United States.93 Girls on the move in Honduras, Guatemala, and El Salvador of Central America and Mexico towards the United States are particularly exposed to sexual violence and risk being trafficked or becoming victims of extortion.94







# 4. Escalating Forced Displacement Crises

As more and more people are forced to flee escalating conflict, violence and climate-induced disasters, the number of forcibly displaced people globally reached a record high in 2023 of over 114 million people, 95 including 43.3 million children (or 40%). 96 Children can become displaced by armed conflict and violence, 97 sudden-onset climate events or disasters, or by the consequences of their intersections. Due to the protracted nature of most current conflicts, the majority of these displaced children will spend their whole lives in displacement, facing disrupted access to education, health care, social protection, and other essential services. 98 Children affected by forced displacement and statelessness face heightened risks of violence, neglect, abuse, and exploitation. 99

An increasing number of children in 2023 were unaccompanied or separated from their families or caregivers. More than 11,600 children crossed the Central Mediterranean Sea to Italy without their parents or legal guardians between January and mid-September 2023, an increase of 60% compared to the previous year.<sup>100</sup> Without the care of families or other caregivers, unaccompanied and separated children are at heightened risk of physical and psychological harm, abduction, trafficking and recruitment or use by armed forces or armed groups, sexual abuse and exploitation,<sup>101</sup> health concerns, and violent treatment by officials.<sup>102</sup> In Sudan, where the world's largest child displacement crisis has unfolded since the outbreak of conflict in April 2023,<sup>103</sup> the blocking of humanitarian access in conflict areas has made it harder to provide them with essential services, such as food and medicine.<sup>104</sup>

# Increasingly Perilous Journeys for Children in the LAC Region

At the end of 2022, there were 21.5 million forcibly displaced and stateless people across the Americas, a 38% rise from 15.6 million in 2019.<sup>105</sup> In 2023, 520,085 people on the move heading towards the US-Mexico border<sup>106</sup> traversed the Darien Gap (a dangerous and isolated 100-mile-long by 30-mile-wide jungle area located between Colombia and Panama), which represents a 400% increase from 2021.<sup>107</sup> Among them, there were 120,000 children,<sup>108</sup> including an increasing number of unaccompanied and separated children.<sup>109</sup> A combination of factors such as the deteriorating economic conditions, including as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the impacts of climate change

and natural and man-made disasters, food insecurity, political instability, increased violence already noted, have collectively contributed to the rise in migration and displacement across borders in the region.<sup>110</sup>

Approximately 25% of all people on the move across the Americas are children, a rise from 19% in 2019.<sup>111</sup> There is a reported trend of younger children being part of those transiting north towards the U.S.<sup>112</sup> Additionally in 2022 50% of children crossing the Darien Gap were below the age of five,<sup>113</sup> while over 500 pregnant women reportedly crossed the Darien jungle in 2023.<sup>114</sup> The number of children from northern Central American countries and Mexico arriving at the US Southwest land border remained high in recent years. <sup>115</sup>

## INCREASING HUMANITARIAN AND CHILD PROTECTION NEEDS FOR VENEZUELANS

Rampant inflation, food insecurity, and shortages of public services and affordable medicine have led to 19 million in need of humanitarian assistance within Venezuela by the end of 2023, including 3.8 million children. Since 2014, 7.7 million Venezuelans have fled the country, with a 77.5% increase since 2019, becoming the largest displacement crisis worldwide. Of the 6.5 million Venezuelans who have found refuge in other LAC countries, 4.42 million are in need of humanitarian assistance. Rising inflation, COVID-19 impacts, and high unemployment have made it challenging for them to integrate into host societies within the region, pushing them to engage in secondary movements toward the US. Venezuelan children in Brazil, Colombia, and Ecuador (three of the primary countries hosting them) have been found to be exposed to human trafficking for sexual or labour exploitation, sexual violence, family separation, illegal adoptions, forced recruitment by armed forces or criminal gangs, and becoming victims of extortion, threats, intimidation, and persecution both in transit and in destination countries.

The LAC region contains some of the world's deadliest migration and displacement routes, including the Mexico-U.S. border, which is the most lethal land crossing globally, irregular paths to and through the Caribbean Sea, and the Darien Gap.<sup>123</sup> In recent years, regional migration management policies that focus too narrowly on deterrence and rely heavily on border security efforts<sup>124</sup> have led to the proliferation of unofficial migration routes.<sup>125</sup> The increased use of unofficial border crossings and informal routes has rendered people more vulnerable to kidnappings, gender-based violence,<sup>126</sup>smuggling, and trafficking.<sup>127</sup> Children and their caregivers who belong to historically marginalised communities, such as LGBTQI+ individuals,<sup>128</sup> Black and Afro-Latin American peoples or Indigenous communities,<sup>129</sup> and people with disabilities<sup>130</sup> are at a heightened risk of violence. During the demanding journey to cross the Darien Gap, children and their families are exposed to risks connected to the extreme weather and ecosystem, sexual violence,<sup>131</sup> extortion, and trafficking perpetrated by criminal groups.<sup>132</sup> There are many reports of children dying during the trek.<sup>133</sup>

# Questions to Prepare for the 2024 Annual Meeting for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action

Against this background, the 2024 Annual Meeting for CPHA will be an opportunity for participants to share experiences, exchange lessons learned, and discuss approaches and strategies, to protect children amidst the troubling rise in the number and complexity of crises, from diverse global and regional perspectives. This section of the paper provides a set of questions for participants to consider as they prepare for, participate in, and take action following the meeting.

### What changes are child protection practitioners seeing in how children are affected by escalating conflict and crises?

- What changes are child protection practitioners seeing in how children are affected?
- How are local and national child protection stakeholders enhancing existing CP systems to address new crises?
- How are organisations deciding which essential services to prioritise, considering rising needs and reduced funding?
- How can organisations protect children when access to affected communities is reduced?

### What can we do across programming, policy, and advocacy to protect children in escalating crises?

- In what ways can localised and contextualised social service workforce strengthening and wider facilitation of local actors help?
- How can strengthened child accountability mechanisms, including child participation, help?
- What methods can be employed to strengthen cross-sectoral collaboration?
- How can advocacy efforts be strengthened to prioritise children's protection in humanitarian action, including emergency preparedness, prevention, and service delivery?

## What can we do across programming, policy, and advocacy to protect children in escalating crises?

- How can working across the "nexus" help? Is this being invested in / working in your context?
- How are our approaches to protecting children needing to change as a result of decreased humanitarian access and limited funding?

### 6. Endnotes

- 1 This is based on the ACLED Conflict Index, which assesses 234 countries and territories based on the analysis of conflict events and political violence data every year. <a href="https://acleddata.com/conflict-index/#:~:text=The%20world%20is%20getting%20far,both%20Afghanistan%20and%20Syria%20raged">https://acleddata.com/conflict-index/#:~:text=The%20world%20is%20getting%20far,both%20Afghanistan%20and%20Syria%20raged</a>.
- 2 https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2023/11/conflicts-around-the-world-peak/676029/
- 3 https://www.prio.org/publications/12527
- 4 https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/children-live-world-increasingly-hostile-their-rights
- 5 <u>https://www.devex.com/news/sponsored/opinion-worsening-climate-hazards-call-for-humanitarian-system-rethink-106516</u>
- 6 https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/10/1142827
- 7 <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/">https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/</a>
- 8 <a href="https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Climate-Insecurity-and-CAAC-Discussion.pdf">https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Climate-Insecurity-and-CAAC-Discussion.pdf</a>
- 9 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/world/unprotected-special-edition-analysis-funding-child-protection-armed-conflict-2021-and-2022">https://reliefweb.int/report/world/unprotected-special-edition-analysis-funding-child-protection-armed-conflict-2021-and-2022</a>
- 10 https://apnews.com/article/international-red-cross-humanitarian-conflict-geneva-8a716a1473e7552f967 d0ee107477bd8; https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/06/1137632; https://www.wfp.org/stories/cost-cuts-funding-shortfalls-threaten-push-millions-facing-hunger-brink-starvation; https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/aug/02/uk-aid-budget-cuts-are-death-sentence-for-worlds-most-vulnerable-children;https://www.savethechildren.net/news/humanitarian-aid-yemen-slashed-over-60-five-years; https://news.un.org/en/story/2024/01/1146042
- 11 https://www.globalprotectioncluster.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/annual\_report\_2023\_final\_compressed-2.pdf
- 12 Welcome to the 2023 Annual Meeting & the Evolution of the CPHA Sector. <a href="https://youtu.be/">https://youtu.be/</a>
  <a href="https://youtu.be/">DvmpVISVciw?feature=shared</a>
- 13 <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/11/humanitarian-crisis-are-on-the-rise-by-2030-this-is-how-well-respond/">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/11/humanitarian-crisis-are-on-the-rise-by-2030-this-is-how-well-respond/</a>
- 14 <a href="https://devinit-prod-static.ams3.cdn.digitaloceanspaces.com/media/documents/GHA2023 Digital-v9.pdf">https://devinit-prod-static.ams3.cdn.digitaloceanspaces.com/media/documents/GHA2023 Digital-v9.pdf</a>
- 15 <a href="https://reporting.unhcr.org/americas">https://reporting.unhcr.org/americas</a>
- 16 <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/be/wp-content/uploads/sites/46/2020/07/Global-Trends-Report-2019.pdf">https://www.unhcr.org/be/wp-content/uploads/sites/46/2020/07/Global-Trends-Report-2019.pdf</a>
- 17 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/jan/03/record-half-million-people-crossed-darien-gap-2023">https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/jan/03/record-half-million-people-crossed-darien-gap-2023</a>
- 18 https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c ec6/1650464642697/CDA+lssue+Brief+-+Addressing+Sexual+Violence+along+the+Migratory+Route+through+the+Darie%CC%81n+Gap+and+beyond.pdf
- 19 <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2024/01/15/darien-gap-migration-crisis-six-graphs-and-one-map">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2024/01/15/darien-gap-migration-crisis-six-graphs-and-one-map</a>
- 20 <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/emergencies/venezuela-situation?gclid=CjwKCAiAq4KuBhA6EiwArMAw1N9N8JDSDD5yr6-x904">https://www.unhcr.org/emergencies/venezuela-situation?gclid=CjwKCAiAq4KuBhA6EiwArMAw1N9N8JDSDD5yr6-x904</a> ULOjW9kJ5-tlvGZBSIBmB1gSeBlhhnlsJhoCoClQAvD\_BwE&gclsrc=aw.ds/

- 22 https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/2021/12/29/ten-humanitarian-crises-trends-to-watch
- 23 https://2022.gho.unocha.org/appeals/latin-america-and-caribbean/
- 24 <a href="https://humanitarianaction.info/article/latin-america-and-caribbean-0">https://humanitarianaction.info/article/latin-america-and-caribbean-0</a>
- 25 See also: The Unprotected: Overview and Technical Annex on the Impact of Humanitarian Crises on Children in 2023. <a href="https://alliancecpha.org/en/technical-materials/unprotected-2023-overview-and-technical-annex">https://alliancecpha.org/en/technical-materials/unprotected-2023-overview-and-technical-annex</a>
- 26 This is based on the ACLED Conflict Index, which assesses 234 countries and territories based on the analysis of conflict events and political violence data every year. <a href="https://acleddata.com/conflict-index/#:~:text=The%20world%20is%20getting%20far,both%20Afghanistan%20and%20Syria%20raged">https://acleddata.com/conflict-index/#:~:text=The%20world%20is%20getting%20far,both%20Afghanistan%20and%20Syria%20raged</a>.
- 27 https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2023/11/conflicts-around-the-world-peak/676029/
- 28 https://www.prio.org/publications/12527
- 29 https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/children-live-world-increasingly-hostile-their-rights
- 30 <a href="https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/document/secretary-general-annual-report-on-children-and-armed-conflict-2/">https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/document/secretary-general-annual-report-on-children-and-armed-conflict-2/</a>
- 31 <a href="https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/document/secretary-general-annual-report-on-children-and-armed-conflict-2/">https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/document/secretary-general-annual-report-on-children-and-armed-conflict-2/</a>
- 32 <a href="https://euromedmonitor.org/en/article/5903/Number-of-Gazan-children-killed-in-under-a-month-is-10-times-higher-than-that-of-Ukrainian-children-killed-in-entire-first-year-of-Russia%E2%80%99s-ongoingwar">https://euromedmonitor.org/en/article/5903/Number-of-Gazan-children-killed-in-under-a-month-is-10-times-higher-than-that-of-Ukrainian-children-killed-in-entire-first-year-of-Russia%E2%80%99s-ongoingwar</a>
- 33 https://www.savethechildren.net/news/gaza-more-10-children-day-lose-limb-three-months-brutal-conflict
- 34 https://www.ipcinfo.org/ipcinfo-website/alerts-archive/issue-94/en/
- 35 <a href="https://www.savethechildren.net/news/unrwa-funding-cuts-threaten-palestinian-lives-gaza-and-region-say-ngos">https://www.savethechildren.net/news/unrwa-funding-cuts-threaten-palestinian-lives-gaza-and-region-say-ngos</a>
- 36 https://acleddata.com/conflict-watchlist-2024/sahel/
- 37 https://www.unicefusa.org/stories/unicef-10m-children-extreme-jeopardy-burkina-faso-mali-and-niger
- 38 <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2024/01/02/trends-driving-humanitarian-need-2024-and-what-do-about-them">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2024/01/02/trends-driving-humanitarian-need-2024-and-what-do-about-them</a>
- 39 <a href="https://www.unicefusa.org/stories/unicef-10m-children-extreme-jeopardy-burkina-faso-mali-and-niger">https://www.unicefusa.org/stories/unicef-10m-children-extreme-jeopardy-burkina-faso-mali-and-niger</a>
- 40 <a href="https://reporting.unhcr.org/operational/situations/ukraine-situation">https://reporting.unhcr.org/operational/situations/ukraine-situation</a>
- 41 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/feb/04/they-told-me-were-all-russians-re-education-of-ukrainian-children">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/feb/04/they-told-me-were-all-russians-re-education-of-ukrainian-children</a>
- 42 <a href="https://www.equaltimes.org/the-syrian-war-a-conflict-without">https://www.equaltimes.org/the-syrian-war-a-conflict-without</a>
- 43 <a href="https://conflictandhealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13031-020-00286-w">https://conflictandhealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13031-020-00286-w</a>; <a href="https://www.savethechildren.org.uk/content/dam/global/reports/emergency-humanitarian-response/invisible-wounds.pdf">https://conflictandhealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13031-020-00286-w</a>; <a href="https://www.savethechildren.org.uk/content/dam/global/reports/emergency-humanitarian-response/invisible-wounds.pdf">https://www.savethechildren.org.uk/content/dam/global/reports/emergency-humanitarian-response/invisible-wounds.pdf</a>
- 44 <a href="https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e065759">https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e065759</a>
- 45 https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanchi/article/PIIS2352-4642(23)00326-7/fulltext
- 46 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/stop-war-children-forgotten-ones">https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/stop-war-children-forgotten-ones</a>

- 47 https://www.end-violence.org/articles/uncovering-hidden-epidemic-sexual-violence-against-boys
- 48 https://ecpat.org/the-gender-dimension-of-the-sale-and-sexual-exploitation-of-children/
- 49 <a href="https://www.savethechildren.org/content/dam/usa/reports/emergency-response/swoc-report-let-children-live-in-peace-2023.pdf">https://www.savethechildren.org/content/dam/usa/reports/emergency-response/swoc-report-let-children-live-in-peace-2023.pdf</a>
- 50 <a href="https://childprotectionpractitioners.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/Drivers-of-voluntary-recruitment-Research-Paper.pdf">https://childprotectionpractitioners.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/Drivers-of-voluntary-recruitment-Research-Paper.pdf</a>
- 51 https://alliancecpha.org/sites/default/files/technical/attachments/tn\_gaafag\_eng.pdf
- 52 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/statistical-profile-violence-against-children-latin-america-and-caribbean">https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/statistical-profile-violence-against-children-latin-america-and-caribbean</a>
- 53 https://iris.paho.org/bitstream/handle/10665.2/57786/v47e1082023.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- 54 https://www.omct.org/site-resources/legacy/%C2%A1...-Pues-es-tortura 2022-03-27-104246 ejxp.pdf
- 55 https://www.cepal.org/en/notes/children-african-descent-latin-america
- 56 <a href="https://www.unicef.org/lac/media/34481/file/Violence-against-children-full-report.pdf">https://www.unicef.org/lac/media/34481/file/Violence-against-children-full-report.pdf</a> (p62) For example, ghettos, favelas, bidonvilles, barrios populares, informal settlements, villas miseria, pueblos jóvenes, etc.
- 57 <a href="https://infancialatina.org/publicaciones/violencia-armada-y-afectaciones-a-ninez-y-adolescencia/?fbclid">https://infancialatina.org/publicaciones/violencia-armada-y-afectaciones-a-ninez-y-adolescencia/?fbclid</a> = IwAR32k 25sV4mgLYiX6Vh4KfW4PmhsRWwar9mkVZcHDEZQJgKnwJLuKl8b6I
- 58 https://infancialatina.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/violencia-armada.pdf
- 59 https://repositorio.cepal.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/7ddf434a-6073-4f1e-8b71-a6639e4586d5/content
- 60 https://www.academia.edu/34747588/Gang Violence in Latin America
- 61 <a href="https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/ecuador-homicide-rate-among-children-and-adolescents-soars-640-cent-four-years#:~:text=PANAMA%20CITY%2FNEW%20YORK%2C%2012,the%20local%20Ministry%20of%20Interior.">https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/ecuador-homicide-rate-among-children-and-adolescents-soars-640-cent-four-years#:~:text=PANAMA%20CITY%2FNEW%20YORK%2C%2012,the%20local%20Ministry%20of%20Interior.</a>
- 62 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/gsh/2023/GSH\_2023\_LAC\_web.pdf
- 63 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/gsh/2023/GSH 2023 LAC web.pdf
- 64 https://insightcrime.org/news/insight-crime-2022-homicide-round-up/#St.%20Lucia
- 65 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/toc/Haiti assessment UNODC.pdf
- 66 https://www.nrc.no/globalassets/pdf/reports/neglected-2022/the-worlds-most-neglected-displacement-crises-2022.pdf
- 67 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/protecting-colombias-most-vulnerable-road-total-peace-latin-america-report-ndeg98-24-february-2023">https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/protecting-colombias-most-vulnerable-road-total-peace-latin-america-report-ndeg98-24-february-2023</a>
- 68 <a href="https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data">https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data</a> <a href="Product/Main">Product/Main</a> <a href="media/20230726">media/20230726</a> <a href="ACAPS Thematic report">ACAPS Thematic report</a> <a href="Colombia the unintended impact of the Total Peace policy on armed violence.pdf">https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data</a> <a href="Product/Main">Product/Main</a> <a href="media/20230726">media/20230726</a> <a href="ACAPS Thematic report">ACAPS Thematic report</a> <a href="media/20230726">Colombia the unintended impact of the Total Peace policy on armed violence.pdf</a>
- 69 https://issuu.com/infanciacuenta/docs/reclutamiento.v.digital-6 sept-final (from page 57)
- 70 https://www.end-violence.org/knowledge/forced-recruitment-and-use-children-armed-forces
- 71 <a href="https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities">https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities</a>
- 72 <a href="https://www.devex.com/news/sponsored/opinion-worsening-climate-hazards-call-for-humanitarian-system-rethink-106516">https://www.devex.com/news/sponsored/opinion-worsening-climate-hazards-call-for-humanitarian-system-rethink-106516</a>
- 73 https://www.unicef.org/reports/climate-crisis-child-rights-crisis
- 74 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/world/climate-insecurity-impacts-children-and-armed-conflict-discussion-paper">https://reliefweb.int/report/world/climate-insecurity-impacts-children-and-armed-conflict-discussion-paper</a>
- 75 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0145213423004180?via%3Dihub
- 76 <a href="https://alliancecpha.org/sites/default/files/downloads/alliance">https://alliancecpha.org/sites/default/files/downloads/alliance</a> 2021-2025 strategy final en.pdf (pages 32 & 33)
- 77 https://violenceagainstchildren.un.org/news/the-climate-crisis-and-violence-against-children

- 78 <a href="https://www.end-violence.org/articles/how-climate-crisis-driving-violence-against-children-and-what-we-can-do-about-it">https://www.end-violence.org/articles/how-climate-crisis-driving-violence-against-children-and-what-we-can-do-about-it</a>
- 79 <a href="https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities">https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities</a>
- 80 <a href="https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities">https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/spiraling-climate-crisis-intensifying-needs-and-vulnerabilities</a>
- 81 Research has shown intersections and a strong correlation between gender-based violence (mainly intimate partner violence) and violence against children within the same households in humanitarian settings. See, for example, <a href="https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e065759">https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/13/3/e065759</a>
- 82 https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2024/01/08/why-these-10-humanitarian-crises-demand-your-attention-now
- 83 https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/child-marriage-rise-horn-africa-drought-crisis-intensifies
- 84 https://www.internal-displacement.org/global-report/grid2023/
- 85 <a href="https://www.internal-displacement.org/global-report/grid2023/">https://www.internal-displacement.org/global-report/grid2023/</a> (2.1 million including United States displacement)
- 86 <a href="https://www.unicef.org/globalinsight/media/2796/file/UNICEF-Global-Insight-Guiding-Principles-for-children-on-the-move-in-the-context-of-climate-change-2022.pdf">https://www.unicef.org/globalinsight/media/2796/file/UNICEF-Global-Insight-Guiding-Principles-for-children-on-the-move-in-the-context-of-climate-change-2022.pdf</a>
- 87 http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0004769
- 88 http://dx.doi.org/10.18235/0004769
- 89 https://www.unicef.org/media/62836/file/Children-uprooted-in-the-Caribbean-2019.pdf
- 90 <u>Duke Sanford Center for International Development, Root Causes of Migration from Guatemala: Analysis of Subnational Trends (2022)</u>
- 91 <a href="https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data">https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data</a> <a href="Product/Main media/20230105">Product/Main media/20230105</a> acaps global analysis hub thematic report on migration in central america 0.pdf
- 92 Cambio Climático, Vulnerabilidades y Migración en una comunidad maya-mam en Guatemala
- 93 https://www.asociacionpopnoj.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Informe\_Sistematizacio%CC%81n.pdf
- 94 https://plan-international.org/uploads/sites/56/2023/03/ENG Adolescent Girls in Crisis Exec Sum.pdf
- 95 https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/10/1142827
- 96 https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/
- 97 https://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/2023-06/WRD2023 Report.pdf
- 98 <a href="https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/number-displaced-children-reaches-new-high-433-million#:~:text=Most%20children%20displaced%20today%20will,frontline%20of%20the%20climate%20crisis.">https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/number-displaced-children-reaches-new-high-433-million#:~:text=Most%20children%20displaced%20today%20will,frontline%20of%20the%20climate%20crisis.</a>
- 99 https://www.unhcr.org/media/unhcr-s-child-protection-data-2015-2021

- 100 Number of unaccompanied children crossing deadly Central Mediterranean Sea migration route to Italy increases by 60 per cent UNICEF Italy | ReliefWeb
- 101 https://alliancecpha.org/sites/default/files/technical/attachments/handbook-web-2017-0322 3.pdf
- 102 <a href="https://www.futurelearn.com/courses/caring-for-children-moving-alone;">https://alliancecpha.org/sites/default/files/technical/attachments/handbook-web-2017-0322 3.pdf</a>
- 103 Sudan: UN expert warns of child recruitment by armed forces Sudan | ReliefWeb
- 104 <a href="https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data">https://www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data</a> <a href="Product/Main">Product/Main</a> <a href="media/20231117">media/20231117</a> <a href="ACAPS">ACAPS</a> <a href="Sudan Analysis Hub">Sudan Analysis Hub</a> <a href="Thematic Report Impact">Thematic Report Impact of the conflict on children.pdf</a>
- 105 UNHCR's Global Trends Reports for 2019 and 2022. See <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/global-trends-report-2022">https://www.unhcr.org/global-trends-report-2022</a> and <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/be/wp-content/uploads/sites/46/2020/07/Global-Trends-Report-2019.pdf">https://www.unhcr.org/be/wp-content/uploads/sites/46/2020/07/Global-Trends-Report-2019.pdf</a> (p. 76). These figures encompass the numbers of all people considered as "of concern" to UNHCR, which includes refugees, returnees, people in refugee-like situations, stateless people, internally displaced people, and Venezuelans displaced abroad.
- 106 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/jan/03/record-half-million-people-crossed-darien-gap-2023">https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/jan/03/record-half-million-people-crossed-darien-gap-2023</a>
- 107 <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c</a>
  <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c">ec6/1650464642697/CDA+Issue+Brief+-+Addressing+Sexual+Violence+along+the+Migratory+Route+through+the+Darie%CC%81n+Gap+and+beyond.pdf</a>
- 108 <a href="https://www.france24.com/es/minuto-a-minuto/20240102-unos-120-000-menores-entre-el-r%C3%A9cord-de-migrantes-que-cruzaron-la-selva-paname%C3%B1a-en-2023">https://www.france24.com/es/minuto-a-minuto/20240102-unos-120-000-menores-entre-el-r%C3%A9cord-de-migrantes-que-cruzaron-la-selva-paname%C3%B1a-en-2023</a>
- 109 <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2024/01/15/darien-gap-migration-crisis-six-graphs-and-one-map">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/maps-and-graphics/2024/01/15/darien-gap-migration-crisis-six-graphs-and-one-map</a>
- 110 https://robuenosaires.iom.int/es/resources/tendencias-migratorias-en-las-americas-febrero-2023
- https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/number-migrant-children-moving-across-latin-america-and-caribbean-hits-new-record#:~:text=The%20proportion%20of%20children%20moving%20along%20major%20migration,child%2C%20up%20from%2019%20per%20cent%20in%202019.
- 112 <a href="https://www.unicef.org/lac/comunicados-prensa/siete-de-cada-diez-ninos-y-ninas-en-movimiento-en-america-latina-y-el-caribe">https://www.unicef.org/lac/comunicados-prensa/siete-de-cada-diez-ninos-y-ninas-en-movimiento-en-america-latina-y-el-caribe</a>
- 113 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/panama/unicef-panama-humanitarian-situation-report-children-move-10-march-2023">https://www.infobae.com/america/america-latina/2024/01/02/mas-de-medio-millon-de-migrantes-cruzaron-la-selva-de-darien-en-2023-120-mil-eran-menores-de-edad/</a>
- 114 https://www.r4v.info/sites/default/files/2023-12/RMRP%202024 WEB FV.pdf (p. 118)
- 115 <u>Southwest Land Border Encounters, US Customs and Border Protection. These figures may appear higher than they actually are: See: What can the data tell us about unauthorized immigration?</u>
- 116 <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2023/10/17/united-nations-greenlights-humanitarian-fund-venezuela">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2023/10/17/united-nations-greenlights-humanitarian-fund-venezuela</a>; <a href="https://www.unicef.org/appeals/venezuela">https://www.unicef.org/appeals/venezuela</a>
- 117 <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/emergencies/venezuela-situation?gclid=CjwKCAiAq4KuBhA6EiwArMAw1N9N8JDSDD5yr6-x904">https://www.unhcr.org/emergencies/venezuela-situation?gclid=CjwKCAiAq4KuBhA6EiwArMAw1N9N8JDSDD5yr6-x904</a> ULOjW9kJ5-tlvGZBSIBmB1gSeBlhhnlsJhoCoClQAvD\_BwE&gclsrc=aw.ds/
- 118 <a href="https://data2.unhcr.org/es/documents/download/67282">https://data2.unhcr.org/es/documents/download/67282</a>. See in: <a href="https://www.americasquarterly.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/VenezuelanMigration\_AmherstCaseStudies.pdf">https://www.americasquarterly.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/VenezuelanMigration\_AmherstCaseStudies.pdf</a>
- 119 https://www.r4v.info/en/document/rmna-2023-needs-analysis

- 120 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/rmna-2022-refugee-and-migrant-needs-analysis-issued-october-2022">https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/rmna-2022-refugee-and-migrant-needs-analysis-issued-october-2022</a>
- 121 <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/persistence-venezuelan-migrant-and-refugee-crisis">https://www.csis.org/analysis/persistence-venezuelan-migrant-and-refugee-crisis</a>
- 122 https://www.r4v.info/es/riesgos-doble-afectacion-ninez (pages 4, 5, 6, 11, 22, 23, 24, 25)
- 123 https://missingmigrants.iom.int/region/americas
- 124 <a href="https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Why-Policies-That-Attempt-to-Deter-People-from-Seeking-Asylum-Create-Both-Harm-and-Chaos.pdf">https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Why-Policies-That-Attempt-to-Deter-People-from-Seeking-Asylum-Create-Both-Harm-and-Chaos.pdf</a>
- 125 <a href="https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Why-Policies-That-Attempt-to-Deter-People-from-Seeking-Asylum-Create-Both-Harm-and-Chaos.pdf">https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Why-Policies-That-Attempt-to-Deter-People-from-Seeking-Asylum-Create-Both-Harm-and-Chaos.pdf</a>
- 126 https://hias.org/statements/displaced-women-high-risk-gender-based-violence-latin-america/ (page 71)
- 127 https://repository.iom.int/handle/20.500.11788/2348 (p. 13, 14, 18, 23, 33, 34)
- 128 <a href="https://reliefweb.int/report/mexico/consequences-us-and-mexican-immigration-policies-protection-venezuelan-women-and-lgbtiq-individuals-southwest-mexico">https://reliefweb.int/report/mexico/consequences-us-and-mexican-immigration-policies-protection-venezuelan-women-and-lgbtiq-individuals-southwest-mexico</a>
- 129 <a href="https://refugeerights.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Spotlight-on-Local-and-Refugee-Led-Efforts.pdf">https://refugeerights.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Spotlight-on-Local-and-Refugee-Led-Efforts.pdf</a> (p.40)
- 130 https://disabilitiesonthemove.org/index.en.html
- 131 https://www.unicef.org/lac/media/40946/file/Ninez-en-movimiento-en-ALC%20.pdf;
- 132 <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c</a>
  <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5e3d7cf054f8264efecdf2ef/t/6260177de185a3270684c">ec6/1650464642697/CDA+Issue+Brief+-+Addressing+Sexual+Violence+along+the+Migratory+Route+through+the+Darie%CC%81n+Gap+and+beyond.pdf</a>
- 133 <a href="https://www.dw.com/es/vulnerabilidad-extrema-cada-vez-m%C3%A1s-ni%C3%B1os-atraviesan-el-dari%C3%A9n/a-66828077">https://www.dw.com/es/vulnerabilidad-extrema-cada-vez-m%C3%A1s-ni%C3%B1os-atraviesan-el-dari%C3%A9n/a-66828077</a>